
Yale professor, Miroslav Volf, writes compellingly about his experience while living in Croatia 
under Communist rule.  In his book, Free of Charge: Giving and Forgiving in a Culture Stripped 
of Grace, he describes the psychological torture of a police officer who had detained and 
interrogated him for his objection to the government at the time.  In the end, Volf was deeply 
hurt by this experience.  Yet, he also came to realize how important it was for him to forgive his 
tormentor.  Basically, Volf realized that if he did not forgive the guard, the guard would continue 
to hold power over him and, thus, continue to traumatize him.  For Volf, forgiveness was an act 
of liberation fundamental to life. 
 
And while forgiveness allows us to enter more fully into life, it comes in many forms that are not 
always easy to offer, accept, or live into.  The gospel text for this Sunday from Matthew relates 
Jesus’ teaching on forgiveness.  Peter asks an important question regarding how often he should 
forgive.  Peter clearly believes that he errs on the side of generosity:  should I forgive seven 
times? The translation is unclear, but Jesus’ response is not.  Whether you interpret Jesus’ 
answer as 77 times or seventy times seven, it is clear that Peter is scratching the surface of what 
forgiveness means.  
 
It’s one thing to talk about forgiving in such a way, it’s another thing to do it.  I suspect that, for 
most of us, such a teaching is extremely difficult, and we may not always believe that it is the 
right thing to do.  Our sense of what is fair and just wears out long before 77 times let alone 490! 
Yet, I continue to return to Volf’s experience and the need for forgiveness not as a way to tie up 
the messiness of human living in a neat and tidy bow, but rather to free ourselves from the hurts, 
pains, and disappointments that can continue to control us if we are unable to forgive.  
 
Thus, the TED Talks in the For Further Reflection section are designed to push us all on what 
forgiveness may mean.  The events in peoples’ lives and the stories that they have to tell are 
brutally painful, and this may make it difficult to engage the material.  However, an aspect of our 
life together is to wrestle with the difficult questions and concerns of life.  The answers are not 
easy, and if they were, we should be skeptical.  Which is why I offer up these vignettes in the 
hope that they continue to push us in our exploration and reflection on what forgiveness means. 
And where do we find ourselves on the continuum of those who need to be forgiven and those 
who need to forgive, and how does that take place in our world that is, as Volf notes, stripped of 
grace?  
 
Ironically, I think the clips in Link of the Week that precede the TED Talks are the essence of 
what allows for forgiveness and what forgiveness allows:  Love.  One would not expect the 
largest stage in professional tennis to find this, but there it was last week as Sloane Stephens 
defeated Madison Keys for the U.S. Open Tennis Championship.  The two sought the title, and 
Keys (who lost) was clearly upset by her performance.  The two, also, are good friends, and the 



camaraderie that they showed and the genuine feeling that they expressed at the end of the 
match, while waiting for the awards ceremony, and during the ceremony itself was something to 
behold.  As Sloane Stephens commented, and I paraphrase, “that’s what friends do,” is not what 
you hear at the end of a major athletic competition.  It was beautiful. 
 
Thus, we move through the various events of life.  Some will sting or wound or kill, and there is 
work that must be done to recover.  Forgiveness is certainly a part of this.  There also are those 
moments that are a gift, where we realize the fortune or serendipity of a connection, an 
experience, or a relationship.  It is love.  The two realities--Forgiveness and love--are not 
oppositional.  Rather, they are deeply intertwined.  As Mother Theresa notes, “If we really want 
to love, we must learn how to forgive.”  It is not easy.  Yet, as we practice this ancient dance of 
forgiveness leading to love that humans have developed, perhaps we become aware of and bring 
a little bit more grace into the world. 
 


